Competitiveness and Ecosystem Services: Linking Concepts and Perceptions
Summary
This study aims at uncovering the relationships between competitiveness and ecosystem services on
both theoretical and empirical levels. Exploring the links between the two concepts can help in
finding the possibilities of enriching both research fields, and also in integrating the ecosystem
services concept into business thinking discourse dominated by competitiveness. In the empirical
part we were interested, how do business actors think about ecosystem services, and whether they
realize those services as potential competitive advantages at all. In the empirical study reported here
the Delphi method was applied as data generating method. From the perceptions of stakeholders
among other interesting topics we learned about the vagueness of competitiveness concept, its
relative nature, and the risks these perceptions carry for ecosystems. We also met the surprisingly
strong need for research in this topic, and for distributing this knowledge to education systems and
markets.
Extended abstract
The concepts of ecosystem services and competitiveness are interconnected in many ways. The
concept of ecosystem services was partly created to make the use and degradation of ecosystems in
economic, including business processes more transparent while it is also acknowledged (or
criticised) as fitting well with a market oriented perspective on the economy. Competitiveness is a
concept dominating both economic policies of nations and company decision making. The present
study aims at uncovering the relationships between these two concepts on both theoretical and
empirical levels.
The more immediate objective of the present research is to understand the nature of the relationship
between competitiveness and ecosystem services as different stakeholders conceptualise it. The
study is also an attempt to contribute to the discussion in ecological economics that few studies
have been initiating on applying the concept of ecosystem services to different industries and
different business decision situations (see Koellner et al., 2010; Houdet et al., 2012; Sandhu et al.,
2012; Havas et al., 2014).
The novelty of the focus of the research reported here is, on the one hand, the theoretical link
between these two concepts which has not yet been widely examined and, on the other hand,
exploring this link in the context of the agricultural sector in Hungary. One of the aims of the
ecosystem services concept surely is to make the use of ecosystems more evident and tangible to
agricultural businesses, farmers and other land users, thus make them aware and embed the
ecosystem services perspective in their decision making. In our market societies, actors and
discourses are still dominated by the issues of competitiveness, and this strong urge to become and
remain more competitive can have various effects on our ecosystems. Exploring the links between
the two concepts may assist us finding the possibilities of enriching both research fields and
integrate the ecosystem services concept into business discourse.

While there is intense debate whether nations are in competition, there is a strong consensus that
firms do indeed compete (Krugman, 1994, Porter, 1998, Chikán, 2008). Our focus is therefore on
firm competitiveness, because this is the level, where decisions about business practices are made.
The possible link between ecosystem services and national competitiveness will not be discussed
here. Building on the resource based view of the firm, the initial idea of the research was that firms
enjoying a better access to ecosystem services of a good quality may reap the benefits in
competition. To put it simple in this theoretical perspective: the more/better services the business
actor has access to, the better chances it has for being competitive. The present research is to
explore how do business actors think about ecosystem services and whether they realise those
services as potential competitive advantages in the agricultural sector.
The empirical study reported here applied the Delphi method as a data generating method and as a
structured communication process to uncover the current perceptions with regard to the relationship
between ecosystem services and competitiveness in the agricultural sector, as well as perceptions of
future trends and possible solutions for managing potential trade-offs. In the present research,
questions characteristic for Policy Delphi, Trend Model, and Structural Modeling Delphi were
combined as our research interests covered conceptual questions.
The panel sample was initially of considerable size as it was designed rather as a stakeholder than
expert-based survey. The broad scope of the stakeholder approach was justified as a sampling
strategy since the “ecosystem services – competitiveness” relationship crosses disciplinary and
professional boundaries. The explorative character of the present study also called for an inclusive
sampling. Although the Delphi method is originally expert-based, the present study is not alone to
apply it by a broad engagement of stakeholders (see Glass, 2012; Durham et al., 2014).
In the domain of ecosystem services, the Delphi method is usually used for mapping ecosystem
services in specific locations, for valuing these services, developing valuation techniques and other
tools, and for summarizing these information to case studies (e.g. Curtis, 2004; Cole et al., 2011;
Grudens-Schuck and Larsen, 2012). The present study is focusing on the perceptions of
stakeholders about two concepts and their interlinkages and their view of the future trends in this
field. This way, the study is trying to bring new insights to ecological economics research on
ecosystem services and policy making beyond nature conservation policy.
Selection of the panel was followed by the first questionnaire containing open questions only. In the
second round scaling questions from answers to the first questionnaire were created, while in the
third round reevaluation of previous answers and closing questions were included. In this process,
lasting from April to the end of May 2014, forty-two respondents participated in the first, thirtyeight in the second, and twenty-five in the last round.
Some of the significant findings of the Delphi study included the following. First, competitiveness
is of relative nature: in competition, an actor is being competitive compared to another one. This
fact may have important consequences to ecosystem management. If competitiveness is what
matters and not absolute well-being, then if competitors sacrifice the sustainability of their
processes, it is tempting to follow this route for others in short-term. Second, the relationship
between competitiveness and ecosystem services operates in both directions. Good ecosystem
management can lead to long-term competitiveness, but current competitiveness defines boundaries
for possible ecosystem management practices. Third, ecosystem services are only one from the
many factors leading to competitiveness, and its weight varies depending on commodities and
geographic locations.
Another striking issue that emerged from the Delphi study is the surprisingly strong wish for
research and education about ecosystem services (this wish was even stronger than the need for a
better financial support system). Respondents attached high importance to understanding the
relationship analysed here and to disseminate this knowledge to citizens – both in schools from
early childhood on to adult education for farmers and consumers.

Building upon the findings from the Delphi study a theoretical model of ecosystem services and
competitiveness is drafted and future research directions are recommended.
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